
January 7, 2021 

 

Dear City Councilors, School Committee Members, Mayor Fuller, and Commissioner 
Youngblood: 

We, the undersigned, are a group of physicians and scientists who are Newton residents with 
specialties including infectious diseases, pediatrics, pulmonology, emergency medicine, 
psychiatry and occupational medicine.  Many of us are also NPS parents. 

We have two messages to communicate to you:  First, we are here to offer our help.  Second, 
we believe in-person learning is critical to the health of Newton’s children and can be safely 
employed with the appropriate mitigation measures. 

Our first message to you is that we are a multi-disciplinary group, committed to helping 
navigate the complexities of school reopening, if granted the opportunity.  We each have 
diverse areas of expertise and bring unique insight into the considerations of safe public 
education in this pandemic.  We would like to help the City interpret emerging data and adapt 
to the rapidly evolving pandemic landscape.   

We recognize the difficulties the City faces in addressing public health and public education 
needs.  Achieving a balance - protecting both the safety of our community and the social, 
emotional, and academic development of our children, requires a depth of medical and 
scientific expertise.   

Our second message is the importance of in-person schooling, and our belief that it can be 
done safely.  We firmly believe that in-person schooling is necessary for the overall well-being 
of our children and that in-person learning can be achieved safely during this pandemic with 
appropriate risk mitigation efforts – safe for students, safe for educators, safe for staff, and safe 
for the community at-large.  We say this based on our collective experiences and based on real-
world evidence that has emerged over the past 9 months.    

Decisions regarding school re-openings have legitimately focused on the risk of COVID 
transmission.  However, we cannot view that priority in isolation without considering the 
academic and social-emotional health of our children, accompanied by a meaningful increase in 
cases of depression and anxiety among children unable to regularly attend school. This is so 
important as the longer depression persists in a child or adolescent, the more likely that 
depression will recur more severely, and for longer duration, in the future.  Getting kids back 
with teachers and friends, in person, is critical to their mental health.  It is critical to their future 
livelihoods as studies show correlation between lost years of school and achievement as adults.   

We recognize that the process of fully reopening schools will be challenging and complex.  As 
such, we believe it is imperative that Newton begin planning in earnest to achieve a return to 
normal in-person learning by the Fall with increased opportunities for in-person learning this 
Spring.  Specifically, the City will need to develop and communicate clear, actionable strategies 
relating to: 



1. Data-driven benchmarks to guide re-opening 
2. Return to a single-cohort, in-person model  
3. COVID testing of teachers, staff and potentially students 
4. Educational programs and guidance for vaccine distribution for eligible individuals 

 
Newton is not alone in facing these challenges, yet where Newton was once seen as a leader in 
education models, it has fallen behind many surrounding districts with regard to addressing the 
COVID pandemic.  We can learn from districts that are ahead of us, synthesizing both what has 
worked well and what has not, and we can leverage private, state, and federal guidance where 
it exists.   

We anticipate an improving pandemic landscape as we move through 2021 with the 
deployment of vaccines.  Vaccinations of educators and staff will further specifically mitigate 
the risk of in-person schooling and support re-opening - but education around the efficacy and 
safety of these vaccines will be paramount at the local level.   

Vaccinations aside, there is much that can be done now to safely increase the amount of time 
our students are in school.  Newton’s HVAC testing and improvements in school buildings are 
meaningful contributions, and the recent piloting of viral testing for school staff can develop 
into an effective screening program.  

We ask the City to create a COVID / school reopening taskforce, bringing together scientific and 
medical experts, educators, parents, and City officials.  The explicit purpose of this task force 
would be to follow the best available scientific and medical evidence to safely maintain and 
further expand in-person learning.  This will help the community navigate re-opening, ensuring 
consistent, transparent communication to rebuild trust.   

We stand ready to help Newton employ science to navigate our way through this pandemic and 
the process of reopening our schools.  The time has come to create a COVID / school reopening 
taskforce.  Please recognize the urgency to act now, as it will take months of hard work to 
enable a return to data-driven in-person learning by September.   

Thank you.  

Respectfully, 
 
Signatures on following pages 
  



Julie Winsett, MD 
Infectious Diseases, Newton-Wellesley Hospital 
Asst. Clinical Professor of Medicine, Tufts University 
 
Lael Yonker, MD 
Lead Investigator, Pediatric COVID-19 Biorepository 
Massachusetts General Hospital 
 
Cheri N. Weaver, MD 
Emergency Medicine 
Harvard Medical Faculty Physicians 
 
Karen R. Jacobson, MD, MPH 
Assoc. Prof of Medicine, Section of Infectious 
Diseases, Boston University School of 
Medicine/Boston Medical Center 
 
Eric Rubin, MD  
Associate Physician 
Brigham and Women’s Hospital 
Professor, Harvard TH Chan School of Public Health 
 
Katie Brigham, MD 
Adolescent Medicine, Pediatrics 
Massachusetts General Hospital 
 
Sigal Yawetz, MD 
Infectious Diseases 
Brigham and Womens Hospital 
Assistant Professor, Harvard Medical School 
 
Brita Lundberg, MD,  
Infectious Diseases  
Lundberg Health Advocates    
 
Simi Padival, MD 
Infectious Diseases 
Beth Israel Deaconess Medical Center 
 
Julian Lel, MD 
Pulmonary Medicine 
Emerson Physician Hospital Organization 
 
Jodi Larson, MD 
Chief Quality and Experience Officer  
Senior Vice President  
Newton-Wellesley Hospital 
 
Harry Schrager, MD 
Infectious Diseases, Newton Wellesley Hospital 
Asst Clinical Professor of Medicine, Tufts University 
 
 

Kate E. Nyquist, MD 
Child and Adolescent Psychiatry 
Newton-Wellesley Hospital 
 
Daniel Kuritzkes, MD. 
Chief, Division of Infectious Diseases 
Brigham and Women's Hospital 
Harriet Ryan Albee Professor of Medicine 
Harvard Medical School 
 
Stefanos N. Kales MD, MPH, FACP, FACOEM 
Professor of Medicine, Harvard Medical School 
Professor & Director, Occupational Medicine Residency, 
Harvard TH Chan School of Public Health 
Division Chief, OEM, Cambridge Health Alliance 
 
Kate Dorney, MD 
Pediatric Emergency Medicine 
Boston Children’s Hospital  
 
Elinor Baron, MD 
Infectious Diseases, Newton-Wellesley Hospital 
Assoc Clinical Professor of Medicine, Tufts University 
 
Diane Belder-Preston, MD 
Primary Care Physician 
Instructor in Pediatrics 
Massachusetts General Hospital 
 
Sandra Nelson, MD 
Associate Clinical Director 
Division of Infectious Diseases 
Massachusetts General Hospital  
 
Sarah Hammond, MD   
Infectious Diseases, MGH,  
Assistant Professor, Harvard Medical School. 
 
Allan J. Walkey, MD, MSc 
Associate Professor  
BU School of Medicine, Dept of Medicine, Division of Pulmonary, 
Allergy, and Critical Care Medicine, The Pulmonary Center 
BU School of Public Health, Dept of Health Law, Policy and 
Management 
Co-Director, Evans Center for Implementation and Improvement 
Sciences 
 
Read Pukkila-Worley, MD  
Associate Professor, Program in Innate Immunity, Division of 
Infectious Diseases and Immunology UMass Medical School   
 
 



Walter P. Mutter, MD 
Chief of Nephrology 
Newton-Wellesley Hospital 
 
Kristin Ardlie, PhD 
Director, Biological Samples Platform 
Broad Institute 
 
Sarah Kramer, MD 
Psychiatry 
Newton-Wellesley Hospital 
 
Cara Attanucci, MD 
Obstetrics & Gynecology 
Newton-Wellesley Hospital 
 
Samuel Y. Ash MD MPH 
Pulmonary and Critical Care Medicine 
Brigham and Women’s Hospital 
Assistant Professor of Medicine 
Harvard Medical School  
 
Phoebe Olhava, MD 
Radiology 
Stewart Medical Group 
 
Matthew Y. Rhee, MD 
Emergency Medicine 
St. Elizabeth's Medical Center 
 
Alison Mariani, MD 
Pediatrics 
Newton-Wellesley Hospital 
 
Jana Leary, MD, MS 
Pediatric Hospitalist 
Tufts Children's Hospital 
 
Margarita Ebril-Lel, MD 
Neurology 
St. Elizabeth's Medical Center 
 
Sabrina Vineberg, MD  
Department of Emergency Medicine 
Boston Children’s Hospital. 
 
Brian Ghoshhajra, MD, MBA 
Radiology 
Massachusetts General Hospital 
 
Mollie Blazar Lebowitz, MD 
Pediatric Emergency Medicine 
Newton Wellesley Hospital   

Sashank Prasad, MD 
Associate Professor of Neurology, Harvard Medical School 
Program Director, Harvard BWH-MGH Neurology Residency 
Chief, Division of Neuro-Ophthalmology,  
Brigham and Women’s Hospital 
 
Anna Rutherford, MD, MPH 
Clinical Directory of Hepatology 
Brigham & Women’s Hospital 
 
Catharina Armstrong MD MPH 
Addictions Medicine, Infectious Diseases 
Assistant Clinical Professor of Medicine 
Newton Wellesley Hospital  
Associate Director of SUS Bridge clinic  
 
Michael L. Barnett, M.D., M.S. 
Assistant Professor, Health Policy and Management 
Harvard T. H. Chan School of Public Health 
Primary Care, Brigham & Women's Hospital 
Assistant Professor of Medicine, Harvard Medical School  
 
Laura J. Hu, MD 
Internal Medicine 
Mass General Hospital 
 
Kevin E. Sloan, PhD 
Senior Director, Program Management 
Alnylam Pharmaceuticals 
 
Mark A. Preston, MD, MPH 
Assistant Professor of Surgery 
Brigham and Women’s Hospital 
 
Demetra Panomitros, MD 
Pediatrics 
Atrius Health 
 
Phoebe A. Cushman, MD, MS 
Internal Medicine 
 
Joel N. Auslander, MD 
Internal Medicine 
Newton-Wellesley Hospital 
 
Josh Borus, MD, MPH 
Division of Adolescent/Young Adult Medicine,  
Boston Children's Hospital 
Assistant Professor of Pediatrics, Harvard Medical School  
 
Ping Lien, MD 
Emergency Medicine 
Lahey Health Hospital 



Robin Levenson, MD 
Radiology 
Beth Israel Deaconess Medical Center 
 
Lindsay Fox, MD 
Pediatrics 
Tufts Medical Center 
 
Adam Crystal, MD, PhD 
Chief Medical Officer 
C4 Therapeutics 
 
Monica G. Ghoshhajra, MD 
Allergy & Immunology 
Lahey Hospital & Medical Center 
 
Kara Deaver Chang, MD 
Obstetrics and Gynecology 
About Women by Women, P.C. 
 
Danny Muehlschlegel, MD, MMSc 
Vice Chair of Research 
Anesthesiology, Perioperative and Pain Medicine 
Brigham and Women’s Hospital 
 
Michelle Katz, MD, MPH 
Pediatric Endocrinology 
 
Leah Schafer, MD 
Radiology 
Boston Medical Center 
 
Rebecca Connor, MD 
Hematology 
 
Amy Comander, MD 
Breast Oncology 
Massachusetts General Hospital Cancer Center 
 
Sharleen Mulliken, MD 
Hospitalist Physician  
Newton-Wellesley Hospital 
 
D. Lynn Halpern, M.D., Ph.D. 
Opthalmology 
Atrius Health 
 
Sara K. Penn, MD 
Rheumatologist 
 
Joshua Penn, MD 
Emergency Medicine 
Winchester Hospital  

Karim M. Awad, MD 
Neurology 
Atrius Health 
 
Susana Wishnia, MD 
General Surgery 
Newton-Wellesley Hospital 
 
Cynthia Korzelius, MD 
Hospital Medicine, Nephrology 
Newton-Wellesley Hospital 
 
Perry An, MD 
Internal Medicine 
Newton-Wellesley Hospital 
 
Robert J. Fenster, MD, PhD 
Staff Psychiatrist, McLean Hospital 
Instructor in Psychiatry, Harvard Medical School 
 
Lee H. Park, MD 
Internal Medicine 
Massachusetts General Hospital 
 
Emily Hurstak, MD, MPH 
Internal Medicine, Addiction Medicine 
BMC/BU School of Medicine 
 
Pamela Weinfeld, MD 
Dermatology 
Newton-Wellesley Hospital 
 
Scott Prushik, MD 
Assistant Professor of Surgery 
Tufts University School of Medicine 
Vascular Surgeon, St Elizabeth’s Medical Center 
 
Susanne Muehlschlegel, MD, MPH 
Associate Professor, Neurocritical Care 
Director of Neurocritical Care Research 
University of Massachusetts Medical School 
 
Keren Ladin PhD, MSc 
Associate Professor  
Departments of Community Health and Occupational Therapy 
Tufts University  
 
Erin Fisher, MD 
Emergency Medicine 
 
Avneesh Gupta, MD 
Clinical Associate Professor of Radiology 
Boston University Medical Center 



Heba Haddad, MD 
Internal Medicine 
East Boston Neighborhood Health Center 
 
Eden Haverfield, DPhil, FACMG 
Medical Geneticist 
 
Lori Berkowitz MD 
OBGYN 
Mass General Hospital 
 
Monica L Richardson MD MPH 
Female Pelvic Medicine and Reconstructive Surgery 
Beth Israel Deaconess Medical Center 
 
Daniel Wiener, MD 
Division of Thoracic Surgery 
Brigham and Women's Hospital 
 
David O’Halloran MD 
Cardiology 
Mount Auburn Hospital  
 
Rahul Rathod, MD 
Associate Professor, Harvard 
Pediatric Cardiology 
Boston Children's Hospital 
 
Jodie L. Babitt, M.D. 
Associate Professor of Medicine 
Director of Translational Research 
Nephrology Division 
Massachusetts General Hospital 
 
David Harrild MD PhD 
Pediatric Cardiology 
Assistant Professor, Harvard Medical School 
Boston Children’s Hospital  
 
Andrea Russo, MD 
Radiation Oncology 
Massachusetts General Hospital 
 
Ivan Luptak MD PhD 
Cardiologist 
Boston Medical Center   
  
Robb S. Friedman MD 
Director of Hematology 
Mass General Cancer Center at Newton-Wellesley 
 
Loryn Feinberg, MD 
Cardiology 

Monica Kapoor, MD 
Emergency Medicine  
 
David Roberts, MD 
Dean for External Education 
Harvard Medical School 
 
Jamie Winnick, MD 
Psychiatry 
 
Sascha Haverfield, PhD 
 
Andrew J. Aguirre, M.D.,Ph.D.  
 
Julia Marcus, PhD, MPH 
Associate Professor 
Department of Population Medicine 
Harvard Medical School 
 
Katherine Pocius, MD, MPH 
Obstetrics and Gynecology 
Massachusetts General Hospital 
 
Ilona T. Goldfarb, MD, MPH 
Maternal Fetal Medicine 
COVID-19 Lead for OB/GYN 
Massachusetts General Hospital 
 
Kimberly Shea, PhD, MPH 
Director, HEOR COVID-19 and Pipeline Vaccines 
Pfizer, Inc 
 
Amee Rathod, MD 
Division Chief, Endocrinology 
Reliant Medical Group 
 
Eudocia Q. Lee, MD, MPH 
Dana-Farber Cancer Institute 
Assistant Professor of Neurology  
Harvard Medical School 
 
Aparna R. Parikh, MD 
Assistant Professor of Medicine, Harvard Medical School 
Division of Hematology and Oncology  
Massachusetts General Hospital 
 
Marcello Panagia MD DPhil 
Cardiologist 
Boston University 
  
Jennifer Wo, MD 
Associate Professor of Radiation Oncology 
Massachusetts General Hospital 



Tae Woo Park, MD 
Psychiatry 
Boston Medical Center 
  
Edward T. Lahey, DMD, MD 
Assistant Professor of Oral and Maxillofacial Surgery 
Quality and Safety Chair, Department of OMS 
Massachusetts General Hospital 
  
Katherine Jin, MD 
Pediatrics 
Milton Pediatrics Associates 
  
R. Bradley Robinson, MD 
Radiology 
Beth Israel Deaconness Medical Center 
  
Rashmi Mehta, MD 
Radiology 
Beth Israel Deaconess Medical Center 
  
Sahil Mehta, MD 
Interventional Radiology 
Beth Israel Deaconess Medical Center 
  
Suzanne Sarfaty, MD    
Assistant Dean of Medical Education 
Boston University School of Medicine 
Adult Medicine 
East Boston Neighborhood Health Center 
  
Cory M. Resnick, MD, DMD 
Associate Professor of Oral & Maxillofacial Surgery 
Harvard Medical School 
Pediatric Craniomaxillofacial Surgeon 
Boston Children’s Hospital 
  
David R. Goodman, MD 
Anesthesiology 
Newton-Wellesley Hospital 
  
Ivan Chebib MD 
Department of Pathology 
Massachusetts General Hospital 
  
Weizhen Tan, M.D. 
Division of Pediatric Nephrology 
Massachusetts General Hospital for Children 
 
David Worman, MD 
Orthopedic Surgery 
 
 

Talya Salant, MD PhD 
Interim Medical Director 
Internal Medicine 
Bowdoin St. Health Center 
Beth Israel Lahey Health 
 
Alena Goldman, MD  
Assistant Professor of Medicine 
Tufts University School of Medicine 
Cardiac Electrophysiologist 
St Elizabeth’s Medical Center 
  
Inga T. Lennes MD, MPH, MBA 
SVP Practice Improvement and Patient Experience 
Massachusetts General Hospital 
Massachusetts General Physicians Organization   
 
Jeremy T. Smith, MD 
Orthopedics 
Brigham and Women’s Hospital 
 
Molly Perencevich, MD 
Gastroenterology 
Brigham and Women’s Hospital  
 
Gregg L. Furie, MD, MHS 
Instructor in Medicine, Harvard Medical School 
Assistant Medical Director for Medical Education,  
BWH Primary Care Center of Excellence 
Associate Site Director for POM Foundational Continuity Clinic, 
BWH 
 
Stephanie Nitzschke, MD 
Division of Trauma, Critical Care, Acute Care Surgery, and Burn 
Brigham and Women’s Hospital 
 
Elena Smolensky Ph.D  
 
Hanni Menn-Josephy, MD 
Assistant Professor of Medicine, Section of Nephrology 
Boston University Medical Center 
  
Jong Woo Lee, MD, PhD 
Associate Professor of Neurology 
The Edward B. Bromfield Epilepsy Program 
Brigham and Women’s Hospital 
Harvard Medical School 
 
Dana Vuzman, PhD 
Instructor of Medicine, Brigham and Women's Hospital 
Director of Genomic Platform Development, Harvard Medical 
School 
 



Kinji Sathi, MD 
Internal Medicine 
Tufts Medical Center 
 
Melissa Crocker, MD 
Pediatric Endocrinology 
Boston Children's Hospital  
 
Christopher J. Burns, MD, FACS 
Harvard Medical School  
Brigham and Women’s Hospital 
South Shore Hospital  

Suzanne B.R. Jacobs, Ph.D. 
Associate Director, Diabetes Research 
The Broad Institute 

Janet Huang, MSc. 
Associate Director, Program Development Lead 
Sigilon Therapeutics 
 
Nadine Gaab, PhD 
Associate Professor of Education 
Harvard Graduate School of Education 
 
Anna Linda Blois, PhD 
Director, Oncology 
Senda Biosciences 
 
Anna Rutherford, MD, MPH 
Clinical Directory of Hepatology 
Brigham & Women’s Hospital 
 
Kamryn Eddy, PhD 
Clinical Psychologist, MGH 
Associate Professor Harvard Medical School 
 
Cathryn Freid, PhD, clinical psychologist 
 
Alexandra Sherman, MD 
Radiation Oncology 
Womans and Infants Hospital 
 
 
 
 

Staci R. Eisenberg, MD 
Internal Medicine and Pediatrics 
Assistant Program Director, Medicine-Pediatrics Residency 
Brigham and Women's and Boston Children's Hospitals 
Assistant Program Director for Wellness 
Brigham and Women's Hospital Internal Medicine Residency 
 
Kristie Adloff, PsyD, MPH   
 
Ishani Ganguli MD, MPH  
Internal Medicine 
Brigham and Women’s Hospital 
 
Katie A. Greenzang MD EdM 
Pediatric Oncology 
Dana-Farber Cancer Institute 
Boston Children’s Hospital 
 
Zoe Rosenbaum, MD 
Allergy and Immunology 
Lahey Hospital and Medical Center 
 
Melissa Bergman, MD 
Pediatrician 
Atrius Health 
 
Karen Leitner, MD 
Internal Medicine and Pediatrics 
Teladoc Health 
 
Jane Louie, MD 
Neurology 
Newton Wellesley Hospital 
 
Tanya B Ianniello, MA 
Pediatrics 
Massachusetts General Hospital 
 
Wendy L. Cohen, MD 
Psychiatry 
 
 

 


